
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

August 28, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, August 28, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


           
 *James Anderson

 Jim Helsel

Keith Rodgers

 Bennett Chotiner

 Erik Hume

*Ronald Rouse

 Don Geistwhite

William Leonard
*Carolyn Van Newkirk
 Jim Gross


 Stephen Libhart


*Mr. Anderson, Mr. Rouse and Ms. Van NewKirk arrived after Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Mr. Mick Burkett, the new SARAA HR Manager.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there is one item on the Consent Calendar, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the July 31, 2019 Board meeting
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Rouse and Ms. Van Newkirk were not present when this vote was taken.
Airport Development:


a)
UPS Air Cargo/Fifth Amendment to Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Fifth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co.  They would like to lease 19,400 square feet of ramp space located near Building 100.  The proposed lease rate is $.50/sf.  The lease is month-to-month with an annual CPI increase and a 30-day termination by either party.  Annual rent for GSE storage is $9,700.  Monthly rent for GSE storage is $808.33.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board approve a Fifth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co., and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the lease amendment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  

b)
Fed Ex Air Cargo/Sixth Amendment to Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Fifth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and Federal Express.  They would like to lease 9,700 square feet of ramp space located near Building 100.    The proposed lease rate is $.50/sf.  The lease is month-to-month with an annual CPI increase and a 30-day termination by either party.  The annual rent for GSE storage is $4,850.  The monthly rent for GSE storage is $404.16.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve a Fifth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and Federal Express, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the lease amendment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved. 
  c)
HIA Security Assessment Contract:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Executive Director to sign an agreement with Appalachia Technologies, LLC to perform a security assessment at HIA for an amount not-to-exceed $29,200.  Since receiving the final IT master plan in 2016, it has been a goal of SARAA’s IT Department to have its campus networks tested for vulnerabilities.  The IT Department has reached out to its systems consulting firm, Appalachia Technologies, for a proposal to perform a security assessment of its networks.  During the assessment, Appalachia’s security technicians will perform the following tasks and deliverables:  Internal Security Assessment, External Security Assessment, Firewall Assessment, Network Assessment, and Report on Findings/Remediation Recommendations.  Funding for the assessment will be provided by the 2019 IT operating budget.  Appalachia Technologies is an authorized PA State vendor on the Pennsylvania ITQ contract.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to sign an agreement with Appalachia Technologies, LLC, subject to review and approval of the terms and conditions by SARAA’s solicitor, to perform a security assessment at HIA for an amount not-to-exceed $29,200.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  

d)
Ratify MOD to Military Cooperative Construction Agreement, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify approval of the first modification to the Military Cooperative Construction Agreement between the National Guard Bureau and SARAA to add $15,333.04 in funds for the construction of the Base Parking Lot.  The parking lot is being constructed through an MCCA in which SARAA is acting as the contracting agency for the Air National Guard (ANG).  Part of the current project is to install new switch gear for the primary power serving the ANG base.  The utility provider, Met-Ed, requires payment in advance prior to providing cabling and electrical power to the new switch gear. These Met-Ed costs were not included in the original MCCA.   In order to expedite payment to Met-Ed and keep the project on schedule, the Executive Director obtained concurrence from the Chairman of the Board to sign the MCCA modification.  Additional funding in the amount of $15,333.04 will be provided by the Air National Guard bringing the new total amount of funds provided under the MCAA to $2,088,833.04.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board ratify approval of the first modification to the Military Cooperative Construction Agreement between the National Guard Bureau and SARAA to add $15,333.04 in funds for the construction of a Base Parking Lot in the LA-4 Parcel, and to authorize the Executive Director to sign the modification of the MCCA agreement. The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved. 

e)
Flood Dike, Construction Phase Services, HIA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Urban Engineers in an amount not-to-exceed $1,421,000.000 to provide Construction Management Services for the levee rehabilitation project at HIA.  The SARAA Board approved the award of a contract to KC Construction, contingent upon an award of an FAA grant, at the August 29, 2018 Board meeting to rehabilitate the levee at HIA.  Urban submitted a proposal to provide construction management services during the project.  Urban Engineers is recommended to provide construction management services for this project because they were the engineer of record for this project.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chotiner that the Board award a contract to Urban Engineers of Mechanicsburg, PA in an amount not-to-exceed $1,421,000.00 without written authorization, to provide Construction Management Services for the levee rehabilitation project at Harrisburg International Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rouse and unanimously approved.  


f)
Parallel Taxiway, Ph. III, Construction Phase Services, FCRA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Buchart Horn in an amount not-to-exceed $227,472.80 without written authorization, to provide Final Construction Phase Services for installation of the parallel taxiway at FCRA.  Buchart Horn submitted a proposal to provide construction phase services during the project.  They are recommended to provide the construction phase services because they were the engineer of record for the initial phase of this project.  This project is being funded with an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Buchart Horn of York Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $227,472.80 without written authorization, to provide Final Construction Phase services for installation of the parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and approved.  Mr. Gross abstained.

g)
Tensioned Fabric Structure System, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Penn State Construction in the amount of $126,000 to construct a building around the Granular Activated Carbon (GAC) tanks at HIA.  The basis for design for the building was a rigid metal frame with fabric membrane covering.  This system was chosen because it can be constructed adjacent to the site and then set over top of the tanks to protect them from the weather and freezing temperatures.  Eight firms requested bid packages and two firms submitted bids on August 20, 2019.  Penn State Construction was the low bidder.  This project has been included in the water/wastewater department’s operating budget.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of a contract to Penn State Construction, J&D LLC of Lewistown, Pennsylvania in the amount of $126,000 to construct a building around the Granular Activated Carbon (GAC) tanks at Harrisburg International Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.


f)
Sluice Gate Emergency Repairs: This is to approve the award of an emergency contract to PSI Pumping Solutions, Inc. in an amount of $27,000 to make repairs to the Post Run Sluice Gate.  This sluice gate was constructed circa 1938.  The preventative maintenance schedule requires that the staff raise and lower the gate through its full range of travel.  The gate is normally kept in the full open position.  Shortly after staff began to lower the gate, it jammed at about the 85% opened position.  Staff could not raise or lower the gate.  On August 16, 2019, PSI Pumping provided a proposal to repair the sluice gate (hydrogate), and to fabricate a temporary support structure to allow limited adjustment of the sluice gate while the gear box assembly is removed for repair.  This repair is considered an emergency since the sluice gate is a critical component of the Airport’s flood control system and the temporary structure will provide only limited emergency control of the gate.  The cost of these repairs will be charged to the 2019 maintenance and operations expense budget for the Airfield Grounds Department.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of an emergency contract to PSI Pumping Solutions, Inc. of York Springs, Pennsylvania in an amount of $27,000 to make repairs to the Post Run Sluice Gate, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (July 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $17.8 million vs. the $17.0 million budgeted, or 4.8% ahead of budget.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $10.5 million vs. the budgeted amount of $10.3 million, or 1.9% over budget, attributable to winter operations.  Net Operating Revenue was $7.3 million. After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $2.1 million.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.87%, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   For year-to-date 2019, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were $3.8 million vs. 3.2% million last year, or up 18%.   The Best Buy Vending (Zoom System) has done $66,000 in sales this year, up 35% from last year.  Total Car Rental Sales were $14.9 million vs. $13.7 million last year, or up 8.7% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue was $12.5 million, or up 7% year-to-date.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, the amount due in the 30 to 59 day category of $161,395 from Delta Airlines has been paid.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Runway Rehabilitation, HIA:   The saw-cutting, sealing and permanent painting will be accomplished during September.  The contractor expects to be substantially complete by the end of September.    
Air National Guard Base Parking Lot, HIA:  The contractor is now paving the parking lot and expects to be substantially complete with the project by mid-September.
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA: This project is about 50% complete.  The contractor plans to maintain two lanes of traffic west of the Airport Drive/Olmsted Drive intersection, while single lane traffic will be in effect to the east of the intersection.  The anticipated completion date is late September or early October. 

Rehabilitate Flood Dike:   Notice of Intent to Award was issued to the contractor on August 23rd.   
FAA Grant Applications:  SARAA received the following grant offers on August 22nd:  Replace ARFF Vehicle, HIA; Acquire SRE Equipment (two trucks & two tow-behind brooms), HIA.

c)
Enplanement Report:  July landed weight was 100 million pounds, up 2.9% vs. July 2018.  UPS and Fed Ex both reported declines in air cargo in July.  Total cargo tonnage is up 1.4% vs. year-to-date 2018. Year-to-date MDT operations are down 6.2% vs. year-to-date 2018.  Year-to-date CXY operations are up 9.6% vs. year-to-date 2018.  Five airlines fly nonstop to 16 destinations from MDT.  July passengers totaled 131,731, which is 7.2% ahead of budget and 17.7% ahead of July, 2018.  Year-to-date passengers totaled 853,158, 8.2% ahead of budget and 17.7% ahead of year-to-date 2018.  Year-to-date 2019 had a record Departing Load Factor of 87.1%, which is up 4.5 points vs. budget and up 5.7 points vs. year-to-date 2018.  

Marketing News:

· Advertising continues for service to Dallas, Sarasota, Nashville, Orlando and Denver.  Frontier plans to add a fourth Orlando trip in November.  Seasonal Denver service ends November 13th.  Allegiant just announced State College service to Sanford and St. Petersburg, and a crew and maintenance base in Allentown.  
· A drone video was done to update MDT and CXY promotional videos.

· There is a Susquehanna Service Dog Training Event on September 7th.

· The full-scale emergency drill will be held on Saturday, September 21st from 9:00 a.m. until noon.
· Starting October, 2020 Pennsylvania residents need a RealID driver’s license, valid US Passport, or Military ID to fly domestically in the US.  On October 16, 2019, there will be a TSA, HIA, PADOT press conference at HIA.  There will be many advertising vehicles including radio advertisements, social media pushes, in-airport signage, etc. The goal is to prevent as many angry and confused passengers as possible.
· The Legislative Luncheon is scheduled for September 23, 2019.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner thanked staff for their efforts and the excellent job they do.
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff for their efforts.  

Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume thanked staff for the great results and great job they do.
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said he heard very positive comments in the gate area while waiting for his flight.      

Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse said the City of Harrisburg will soon be appointing a new Board member for the position vacated by Ms. Dial.  

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, October 30, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:56 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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